Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
December 14, 2015
     Memorial Hall 7:00 pm

Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order.  Other members present: Andrew Baker, Joe Judd and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz.    
Media Present: Shelburne Falls and West County Independent.

Acceptance of Minutes: Andrew moved to accept the minutes of November 30, 2015.  Joe seconded the motion which carried unanimously.

Noteworthy News: 

· The Board of Selectmen will host an “All Boards” meeting on January 19, 2015 at 6:30 pm at the Shelburne Senior Center.  The meeting will provide an opportunity for Boards, Committees, and Elected Official to have dialogue with one another regarding upcoming projects, proposed by-law changes, problems, etc.

· Andrew reported that he attended a wonderful Holiday Concert at Trinity Church last week; it was a packed house.

· Members of the Board presented the Boston Post Cane to Joseph Bragdon of 19 Mechanic Street.  Born in May of 1916; Mr. Bragdon is ninety-nine years old.

· Massachusetts State Trivia Fact: Bob reported that the state bean is the “navy” bean.

Department Liaison Reports:

Andrew discussed the FRCOG’s Food Safety Program with Phoebe Walker and suggested that the Board invite her in for more discussion.  Terry reported that members of the Board of Health are scheduled to meet with the Selectmen on December 28th to discuss options for the town and Phoebe is invited to attend.
Andrew also met with Assessor Alan Coutinho last week to discuss the Assistant Assessor position as well as areas of operational deficiencies in the office.

Joe reported that the Police Department is status quo.

FRCOG Sponsored Presentation RE: Regional School Formulas – members of the Selectboard, Finance Committee, and School Committee attended a presentation last Thursday evening. Everyone agreed that the formula is terribly inadequate, one size doesn’t fit all, and there are a lot of holes in the unbelievably complex format.

Joe also attended the Franklin County Selectmen’s Association Meeting last week to learn more about proposed changes to the public record law.  He highlighted some of the potential changes.

FRCOG Pipeline Committee Meeting – Joe attended the December 9th meeting.  Topics of discussion included Kinder Morgan’s application and Intervenor Status requests, the environmental policy act, legislation relating to the project, and town roads.
Highway Department – Bob reported that crew members are installing snow fence and catching up on various housekeeping items before the snow arrives.  Local asphalt plants have closed for the season.

Bardwells Ferry Bridge – Joe reported that he discovered the bridge weight limit signs down in a ravine.  It would appear that an over-sized vehicle may have taken down the signs while attempting to cross the bridge.  The posted weight limit is 10,000 pounds. Bob will instruct the highway department to retrieve and install the signs.

Citizen of the Year – Presentation of the Citizen of the Year Award will take place Friday, December 19th at 7:30 am in Deerfield.  Joe has reserved a table for the event and invited up to eight colleagues to join him.

OLD BUSINESS:

Pipeline Intervenor Agreement – the town’s Intervenor Agreement has been reviewed by Attorney Carolyn Elefant and minor changes were incorporated as a result.  Members of the Board reviewed the agreement and gave kudos to Shelburne’s local pipeline committee for crafting such a well written document.  Following the brief discussion, Joe presented a motion to adopt the language as presented and to submit the document to the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.  Andrew seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
Municipal Coalition against the Pipeline (MCAP) – After taking the time to evaluate whether the town should join MCAP, all three Board members were in agreement that while there is strength in a unified voice, they would prefer to seek guidance from town meeting voters in May.  Local Pipeline Committee members Debbie Andrew and Tom Miner who were present for the discussion did not see any harm in postponing the decision until town meeting.

Massachusetts Solarize Program – Andrew reported that the Massachusetts Clean Energy Center Commonwealth Solar Program has confirmed receipt of the three-town application (Shelburne, Colrain, and Conway).  If the application is funded, the group will be awarded up to $15,000 to select a vendor and promote solar.  Representatives from the three-towns will meet this week in Memorial Hall to begin brainstorming. 
Conservation Commission RE: Request to Designate Conservation Commission Members as “Special Municipal Employees” – Members of the Conservation Commission requested that the Selectboard designate its members as Special Municipal Employees in accordance with MGL Chapter 268A, Conflict of Interest Law.  Terry indicated that the Conservation Commission meets the eligibility requirements.  With the understanding that the Board will review such requests on a case by case basis; Andrew presented a motion to grant the Conservation Commission “special municipal employee status”. This designation applies to the municipal position and not the individuals.  Joe seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
Planning Board RE: Draft By-Law for Noise, Earth Removal and Related Disturbances: The draft general by-law addresses impacts from large scale industrial and commercial facilities including gas pipelines.  Although it is too late to affect the proposed Kinder Morgan pipeline project, Planning Board Chairman, John Wheeler that the by-law might be of benefit in the future.  Terry will forward the draft language to members of the Selectboard for future consideration.  Adoption of the by-law would require a simple majority vote at town meeting.

Highway Department Recent Hires – The Board of Selectmen hired two Highway Department Laborers in July of this year at a rate of $17.00 per hour.  In their letters of hire, both individuals were required to obtain the necessary licensure for the job within six months.  It was the employees understanding at the time of hire that they would receive an additional $.50 per hour once licenses were obtained. The Board asked Terry to research the minutes of that particular meeting to confirm any votes taken.
NEW BUSINESS:

Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Directives - following a lengthy discussion, the following directives were established:
Salaries:

· Employees whose positions have yet to reach their mid-point salary under the new wage and classification plan will move one step;

· Employees whose positions have reached or are above their mid-point salary under the new wage and classification plan will receive a 2.5% increase;

· All part-time employees, Boards, Committees, etc, will receive a 2.5% increase
Operating:

Departments will be allowed a 2% increase in operational expenses.

Capital Needs:

Department Heads, Elected Officials, Boards and Committees are asked to identify and prioritize any capital needs over the next five years.
Proviso: If it becomes apparent that the town’s financial position is not stable enough to support the above guidelines, the Board will issue an amendment.

Andrew presented a motion to support the budget guidelines as presented.  Bob seconded the motion. Motion passed: Bob and Andrew in favor; Joe abstained.

Part-time Recording Secretary – one application was received after posting the position internally.  Terry recommended that the Board hire Faye Whitney at an hourly rate of $15.69.  Faye currently provides administrative support services to the Zoning Board of Appeals.  Andrew presented a motion to offer the position of Recording Secretary to Faye Whitney.  Joe seconded the motion; motion carried unanimously.
Town Treasurer Position – the Town received two applications for the position.  Terry will schedule interviews for early next week.

Assistant Assessor Position – after two rounds of advertising, the town received a total of four applications for the position.  Terry will schedule interviews for early next week if the Assessors are available to participate.

7:30 pm MTRSD School Committee Representatives RE: Proposed Changes to the Regional Agreement (School Committee: Willow Cohen and Lori Grant; Finance Committee: Leo Ojala, John Rees, John Payne, Tam Hanna, and Laurie Wheeler) ​– Three potential Town Meeting articles, involving changes to the Regional Agreement, are being proposed by the School Committee. Language for the articles will be reviewed by the school's attorney and is not yet completed. School Committee members were present to hear the thoughts and get feedback from the Select Board and Finance Committee.

Article 1 would amend the Regional Agreement by cleaning up outdated and inconsistent language. It would also add language regarding the pre-K program. This caused discussion on the budget for next year's pre-K program. It was thought that the budget would remain the same at $225,000. It was also thought that about 100 children are involved in the program. John Payne hoped the District would present a more transparent budget so that programs such as pre-K could be more easily tracked.

Article 2 would amend the agreement to readmit Rowe to the district as a 7-12 member town. Numbers presented by Willow and Lori showed that with Rowe as a member some towns would save a few thousand dollars on their assessments, but other towns, noticeably Plainfield, would see their assessments increase. Currently Rowe pays tuition to the district and since FY02 has contributed an additional $489,000 to the district for such things as World Language teachers, Technology teachers, and textbooks. Joe asked about Rowe's buy-in for various on-going capital projects. John Payne said the amount of money Rowe has contributed above its tuition has been more than it would have been assessed for capital costs.
Article 3 would change the way amendments to the regional agreement are made. Currently all member towns must unanimously agree upon amendments. The school committee is proposing that amendments could be passed by an affirmative vote of two-thirds of the member towns. The exception would be any amendment that would involve the closing of school. In that case towns directly affected by the closing must be among the two-thirds of the towns voting affirmatively. Currently there is no incentive for any town to want to close its school. The goal would be not to close schools, but to make it possible to do so if any town wished to do it in the future. All agreed that the language of this article needed to be very clear and straightforward. Willow hoped that the town might hold an information session prior to Town Meeting where people could ask questions.

The capital budget for BSE was briefly discussed. Asbestos abatement is the most pressing problem. State regulations for schools require that asbestos be abated. Best estimates for asbestos abatement have been sought and received from two companies, Abide and Bay state Contracting. Using those numbers, the total capital cost is estimated to be $540,292, with Shelburne's share being $281,654.
CORRESPONDENCE:

MTRSD School Committee RE: Request to Change Town Meeting Date – Both Shelburne and Colrain’s annual town meetings fall on the same evening making it difficult for the Superintendent and Business Manager to fully participate.  The District is asking if either town would consider changing their date to avoid this conflict.  Terry will contact the Town of Colrain to see if they have any thoughts.

Kinder Morgan RE: Brief Project Update – the December 8th letter outlines the status of the pipeline Project.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: A motion was presented by Joe to adjourn the meeting at 9:40 pm.  Andrew seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Narkewicz, Town Administrator

Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
